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David Grabin was born in Schlesin(ph), Poland (near Posnan and 
Konin) in 1919. There were 55 Jewish families in the town, about 
400 people; 20 to 25 percent Jewish. Most were observant Jews. It 
was a very tightly knit community, every one knew each other. Soon 
after Hitler took power, anti-Semitism became worse. In 1938, 
Hitler sent out "non-German" citizens out of Germany, to a 
"no-man's land" not far from David's town. Jewish families sent 
food and clothing. He remembers the Anschluss and was very scared. 
When war broke out, on September 1, 1939, two brothers were 
mobilized. (David was the youngest of eight children.) One became 
a POW and another escaped from the army and returned home. 
 
The Nazis came in the middle of the night, and gave them only a few 
minutes to get out of the house.  All the Jews of the town were 
assembled and there was a list of Jews which was checked. The 
family was together, except for two brothers who were married and 
had children, and the brother who was a POW.  They were loaded onto 
wagons and taken to a place called Judenzamalager(ph). There, they 
had to report every morning for work. 
 
At the beginning of 1941, they were ordered to assemble in a small 
town nearby.  They were checked and traveled by horse and wagon to 
the railroad station.  Everyone was beaten with a horsewhip.  They 
were loaded on a train and sent to Lodz. 
 
In Lodz, one of David's uncles was beaten to death. They were taken 
to an empty factory.  It was there that he was separated from his 
family.  He "decided" not to stay with his family and go to a labor 
camp. His parents were sent with another group, he never saw them 
again. They were sent to East Poland.  Late in 1941 he received 
mail from them and learned that thousands were being killed, but 
didn't believe it.  He always felt he was going to make it, because 
when he added up his number, it came to 21 and he believed 21 was 
a winning number. 
 
David was in 13 camps all together.  In Latvia, he was picked to 
measure trees for thickness and length, to be used for train 
intersections.   
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He worked 8 to 10 hours a day, many times with Germans using a 
handsaw.  He was used to hard work and this is one reason he 
survived. 
 
At his first camp, there were buildings surrounded by barbed wire, 
and he was assigned to barracks.  In the morning they received 
coffee and a portion of bread.  David always saved a piece of bread 
to eat later and believes this is another reason he survived. Then 
they went to work. No lunch. For dinner, only a bowl of soup, 
potato or buckwheat. 
 
In early 1941, he wrote to one of his brother who was working in 
the grain business with Gentiles.  His brother sent food packages. 
In 1944, David sent a letter to him from Buchenwald, but after this 
letter, his brother was caught by the Nazis and killed.  David 
feels guilty about this. 
 
The worst camps were Riga and Rehmsdorf.  At the selection once at 
Riga, he was so run down he was picked to be killed. But he showed 
them his hands and told them what kind of work he did - covering up 
fuel tanks with concrete - and his life was saved. In Rehmsdorf, an 
empty can was put near the mess hall to put extra food in, so 
others could eat a little more later on.  The SS allowed this. 
 
At Buchenwald, he became aware of the exterminations. Also, people 
died from the bombings.  He saw fames, not just smoke, coming from 
the crematoriums. 
 
At one camp, there were Polish guards.  When the prisoners went to 
work, sometimes people from the towns would give them food. He 
recalls this especially in Latvia. One guard, only 15 or 16, did 
not like this. When he returned with the rest of the prisoners, the 
guard fired shots at them. They fell to the ground.  The guard went 
to them and hit them with his rifle. They were taken to the camp 
and given a severe beating, and the food was taken away from them. 
 
He was aware of people trying to escape.  In Lithuania, David was 
working unloading cement from a boat.  Others were unloading butter 
crates, and 2 or 3 escaped.  Other people who escaped were caught 
and killed. 
 
He became friends with people who were in the same barrack. He was 
with some people from his town.  One of them, a boy, was killed at 
a camp near Danzig.  He went through the barbed wire, was caught 
and shot several times. 
 
In one camp, in 1942, a middle aged man was full of lice, and he 
was made to eat the lice.  In Latvia, one of the prisoners was not 
working well and a guard was beating him. Another prisoner said, 
"Why don't you kill me?"  The guard took him behind a wall and 
killed him. Guards killed people because they blamed them for the 
bombings. In Latvia, a guard who was an old man, ran after him with 
a cane to hit him.  He disliked David for no reason at all. 
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From Rehmsdorf, David and the rest of the prisoners went on a death 
march to Theresienstadt. On April 12, 1945 they evacuated 
Rehmsdorf. The train was bombed and after that, they had to walk. 
They walked for 2 or 3 weeks. His only thought was to survive the 
day. People who could not keep up were shot. David was very scared 
to die from the bullet. A man named Schmidt did the shooting, no 
one else would shoot. At one point he was so bad off, he prayed to 
God that he wouldn't wake up.  There were no women on the march. 
They would take water from puddles in the gutters to wet their 
lips. One friend, a tailor who was strong and was never as hungry 
as the rest, gave up and was shot. 
 
They were liberated by the Russians at Theresienstadt on a day set 
up for the extermination of the whole camp. The Russians worked 
very hard to save people.  They set up hospitals, gave out food. 
David was put in a sanitarium. He was given ovaltine, but he ate 
little by little, not all at once. After staying at Theresienstadt, 
he was sent back to Poland. He met his future wife, also a 
survivor, when he crossed the border. One of his brothers also 
returned. David lost his parents, 5 brothers, his sister, a 
brother-in-law, 7 nephews and nieces. His brother who survived lost 
his wife and 3 children. He was the oldest brother. (He died in 
1958 of a heart attack.)  They did not want to stay in Poland; the 
ground was soaked in blood. He went to a Displaced Persons camp in 
Landsberg, West-Germany and by chance met his future wife again. He 
had a cousin in the united States and came to America In 1949. 
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